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I would like to thank everyone that helped 

out on both Continental Shoots 

this year on January 26 th  and 

February 9 th ..  We had a great 

turn out of shooters on both 

events.  As usual, we had great 

volunteers, without their help 

we could not have sponsored 

these shoots .  Vicky and her 

crew did a fantastic job in the 

kitchen fixing breakfast and 

lunch for both shoots.  

I hope you enjoy some of the 

pictures taken by Tom Hunt at 

our shoots. They are representa-

tive of our volunteer scorekeep-

ers, on deck person, trap house 

help and cooks. 

As you can see, our day started 

with snow on the trap fields that 

was cleared off  the sidewalks by 

Cody Ballard.  It didnõt warm up 

much and many scorekeepers, 

trap house volunteers, on deck 

person and those just keeping 

things going were found in front 

of the fireplace trying to get 

warm along with the shooters.  

Again, my thanks to all of 

our Black Diamond Club 

members that volunteered 

to make these shoots so 

successful. 

Pat Manyon  

Additional photos starting 

on pages 2 & 7 

Continental ShootsContinental Shoots   

March 2014 

New Windows For The Club House  

It was approved at the December board meeting to  move forward with getting new 

windows installed in the club house.  This was completed in January.  

www.blackdiamondgunclub.org 

May 8th and 9th in Black Diamond, WA at the Black Diamond Gun Club  

Contact Jim Bradbury 425 -864-3037 : jim.b@superiorsteel.com  

Nora Ross Trap Shooting Clinic  

mailto:jim.b@superiorsteel.com


Sorry no Presidentõs Corner this month. 

Presidentõs Corner 
For March  

PAGE 2 THE BULLSHEET VOLUME 1,  ISSUE 3 

Continental Shoots PicturesContinental Shoots Pictures  

Jim Forczek looking pleased with the days shoot!  
John Abbott & Terry Sevon trying to warm up in 

between scorekeeping. 

Vicky Wagner preparing delicious lunch for the shoot.  

Bob Sadesk, scorekeeper, in early morning...could 

they be talking about the snow covering the ground?  

Jeff & Jennifer making sure the paperwork is done.  



The general membership  meeting of BDGC was called to order by Andy Newell at 7:00 pm. The Pledge of Allegiance 

was the first order of business.  

 

Officers/Trustees/Members present:  

 

Cork Carpenter, Mark Downing, Pat Manyon, John Griffin, Larry Gardner, Merv Vincent, Marilyn Manyon, Andy 

Newell, Bob Sadesk, Liz Perry, Michael Buet, Alex Roeber, Kevin Barrows.  

 

Secretaryõs Report: 

Since we have an editor Marilyn emailed the January minutes to board members asking for corrections before she 

submitted them to Kevin to print in the newsletter. For your review a printed copy is in your folder since we do need a 

motion to approve them in our minutes. Mark asked for a correction and a motion was made by Andy to approve the 

January minutes with the added correction, seconded by Bob Sadesk, Motion carried.  

 

Bookkeeperõs Report: 

Liz reports that we are solvent. Bills are paid and account is balanced.  

Merv Vincent moved that the bookkeeperõs report be accepted, Andy Newell seconded. Motion Carried. 

 

Committee/Member Reports:  

  

Kevin Barrows:  

Newsletter ð Kevin would like to contact businesses/individuals for advertisements in the newsletter. The past ad-

vertisers only had three months of ads, since there were only three newsletters last year so he would like to offer them 

this yearõs ads at no charge. The board agreed to run those ads to fulfill last yearõs payment.  

 

Andy Newell:  

Computer Status ð This  weekend the POS system will hopefully be installed at the rifle/pistol range.  Andy can also 

adjust the POS system in the clubhouse to only print one copy of a debit card receipt not two.  

 

Merv Vincent:  

Grants  ð BDGC has been awarded two grants from Friends of the NRA; one in the amount of $5,500  for targets and 

ammo for youth shooters and one for $8,000 for improvements in the trap field viewing area.  Merv is waiting for the 

recording deed from our property purchase to file with the RCO office for reimbursement.  

 

Bob Sadesk:  

Pistol Range ð An incident form has been filled out and is on file at the rifle range for the incident of the .38 caliber 

pistol blew up.  Phil Erickson took care of getting it completed and filed.  

 

Pat Manyon:  

Boundary Line Adjustment ð Pat stopped in the Palmer Coking Coal office to schedule a meeting time to discuss 

the property line adjustments. Bill suggested he call next week to see if he can fit it in his schedule as this week is 

already full.  

 

Continental Shoot ð We had three great Continental shoots, thanks to all the volunteers that came in to help with 

scoring, help in the trap houses, shoveling snow and cooking. It was noticed that we had so many volunteerséwhat a 

predicament! We couldnõt have asked for better help. Your time and efforts are greatly appreciated. 

 

 

Mark Downing:  

Insurance Policy ð The bank has notified him that they did not get a copy of the insurance policy covering the care-

takers home. Marilyn reminded him that he had taken it in to them when they requested it the first time. He will call 

the bank tomorrow and ask them to check their file once again. Otherwise, he will find it in the file of loan paperwork 

Black Diamond Gun Club  

General Membership Meeting Minutes  

February 18, 2014  
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that we are keeping together until the paperwork is final.  

 

Larry Gardner:  

Law Enforcement ð Larry has  talked with the agencies that use our range about our property purchase and poten-

tial growth. They are enthusiastic and would like to provide feedback during the planning stages.  

 

Mike Buet:  

Bird Rotation ð Mike noticed that we had some broken birds during the Continental shoot. He is wondering if we are 

not getting to the bottom of the stack of birds in the house causing some breakage. He will come up with a rotation 

plan to move the birds from the bottom of the stack to the top when the houses are filled. Also, there will be a greater 

need for that in traps 1 and 5 since they are not used as often. Bob Sadesk added that when he worked on the floors of 

the trap houses, some of the cardboard boxes of birds were disintegrating because of the dampness.  Mark Downing 

added that we are about ready to change to orange birds, as soon as all the greens are gone so this is a great time to 

start monitoring for rotation. Thanks to Mike for taking on a rotation schedule.  

 

Bob Sadesk:  

Property purchase ð Bob brought up that we have a stack of signs stored that state òDanger Gun Rangeó that we 

could post every 100õ or so. Signage has been discussed by the board but we need to get the boundary line adjustment 

finalized before we post the signs.  There was discussion about using a brush hog to keep the boundary lines we can 

reach cleared as the brush grows in. At that point we will need a licensed surveyor to come in to mark our boundary 

adjustments. There are monuments in place for the current property lines. At some point, the Yarrow Bay develop-

ment will be doing some building and their roads lead to our property so we will want it to be clearly marked.  

 

Cork Carpenter:  

Reclaim Shot ð Cork has tried to reach his contact for reclaimed shot, he has left messages but hasnõt heard back.  

He knows that the Portland gun club lays out UV resistant tarps to capture the shot. We could also do that. They 

gather the shot in the middle of the tarp, and tumble it in a cement mixer and add graphite to clean it and then bag it 

for sale at about $25.00 a bag. Something to think about.  

 

Andy Newell:  

BDGC Law Enforcement ð Andy gave a tour with a law enforcement group that would like to be able to send their 

officers to BDGC for some shooting time. They would just like to shoot during public hours since they only have eight 

officers. They have been going to Cascade range but donõt want to renew that contract. They may want to do some of-

ficer qualification training but would make separate arrangements for that. It was suggested that Tuesday would be a 

good day for them to come down since it isnõt a really busy day. 

 

Rifle/Pistol Range ð The Point of Sale (POS) is up and running at the rifle range. Andy will come in Wednesday 

night and Saturday to provide on the job training to the RSOõs and answer any questions RSOõs they may have. 

 

Drawing of the Kitty  ð Pat Manyonõs lucky number was drawn from the kitty 

  

Motion to adjourn the meeting was made by Cork Carpenter, seconded by Merv Vincent. Meeting was adjourned at 

7:35 p.m. Next general meeting is scheduled for March 18th at 7:00 after the RSO meeting.  

 

Respectfully Submitted,  

Marilyn Manyon 
Secretary  

(Continued from page 3) 

General Membership Meeting Minutes  

Cont.  
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Andy Newell went over the new POS (Point of Sales) system that he has setup out in the RSO 

shack to replace the cash register.  The POS interfaces directly with the main server in the club 

house and will provided better tracking.  

Black Diamond Gun Club  

RSO Meeting Minutes  
February 18, 2014  

Thanks to the Black Diamond shooters and supporters that have stepped up to cook our 

Wednesday night dinners. We are having some wonderful meals. Our schedule is:  

1st Wednesday  - Vicky Wagner  

2nd Wednesday - Marilyn Pedersen  

3rd Wednesday - Liz Perry  

4th Wednesday - Al Hope  

5th Wednesday - Jim Bradbury  

There are opportunities to be a fill -in cook when one of our regular cooks can't make it. If 

you would like to be on our Go To Cooks list you can either; leave your name and number 

with Sharon or put your name in the Secretary's box hanging by the file cabinets to the 

side of the front counter and Marilyn will give you a call.  

Plan on coming out to shoot and have dinner!  

Womenõs Basic Pistol Shooting Classes 

This class is for ladies only.  You will learn the basic knowledge, skills and attitudes nec-

essary for safely owning and using a pistol.  Class size is limited to 10 students.  Guns and 

ammunition are included in the tuition, along with lunch. The class utilizes 22lr pistols, 

.38 revolvers, and 9mm semi -automatic pistols.  Basic training includes: stance, grip, 

sighting, trigger pull, loading/unloading/dry fire and live fire.  Tuition is $125.  

Upcoming Classes For 2014  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

March 16, 2014  August   No Class 

April 20, 2014  September 21, 2014  

May 18, 2014  October 19, 2014 

July 20, 2014  November 16, 2014  
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Trap Shooting 101 
 

     Learning to shoot Trap is not difficult, but first you need to understand 
the game and how itôs played.  All of the clay target games were de-
signed to simulate various bird and duck hunting conditions.  Think of 
Trap shooting as a simulation for pheasant hunting.  This is where you 
have a large heavy bird, rising only so high, and traveling at slower 
speeds away from the shooter for a fairly short distance.   
 
     To simulate average bird flight, the targets can fly anywhere within a 
34 degree spread (17 degrees R or L) off the centerline of the field.  At 
ten yards in front of the Trap house the targets will fly at about 9-10 feet 
high.  The targets will travel outbound at around 43 mph, and will rise about another five feet as 
they reach their apex before dropping to the ground at about 50 yards out.     
 
     Just like in hunting, youôll want to shoot at a rising target which puts the actual pattern point of 
impact (POI) at about 30-35 yards out in front of the shooter.  There are 25 targets per shooter 
per round, thatôs five shots taken at each of the five posts or shooting positions.  Each shooter 
will shoot one target at a time in rotation, with the shooter on post one leading-off.   
 
     Once five shots have been fired at a post, all five shooters will rotate to the next post on the 
right.  The post one shooter will always be lead-off, and this will continue until all shooters have 
shot five shots at each of the five posts.  You only pay for 25 targets, but to cover breakage most 
clubs allow for 27 targets to be thrown per shooter per round.         
 
     There are five basic elements to every shot in Trap shooting.  These elements are (1) Set-Up 
(or foot position), (2) Gun-Hold, (3) Eye-Hold, (4) Lead, and (5) Break-Point.  Every shooter 
needs to determine their comfortable shooting position or Set-Up.  On every post, you will Set-
Up based on the Break-Point for the worst possible (angled) target the machine could throw you 
on that post.  Now, without moving your feet, swing back and set your Gun-Hold point at about 
24ò-30ò over the trap house lid.   
 
     On posts #1 and #2, hold about 12ò in from the (left) corner of the lid, and on posts #4 and 
#5, hold about 12ò in from the (right) corner of the lid.  On post #3 for a (RH shooter); hold slight-
ly to the right of the centerline of the lid, for a (LH shooter); hold slightly to the left of the center-
line.  For your Eye-Hold point, your eyes should be looking straight down the barrel or rib of your 
shotgun and focused at about 35-40 yards out into the breaking zone.  Now youôre ready to call 
for the target.   
 
     As the target appears, donôt move anything until your eyes have locked-on the target and you 

(Continued on page 7) 

ClaybraknéClaybrakné  
By: Frank NeumayerBy: Frank Neumayer   
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see it clearly.  Once the target is in sharp focus, with control, move your gun smoothly up and 
through the target and determine the amount of lead required.  Once you have the proper lead es-
tablished, then you can take the shot.  Once the shot is fired, keep your head down and locked 
into the gun, watch the target break, and then follow-through or chase the break.   
 
     Donôt be moving your feet around after every shot.  Be sure to maintain the same Set-Up, Gun-
Hold, and Eye-Hold points for every shot on that particular post.  Always practice safe gun han-
dling and shooting etiquette, and always show courtesy and respect to the other shooters on your 
squad.  Trap shooting takes discipline, focus, and practice to be successful, and as your confi-
dence increases so will your fun! 

(Continued from page 6) 


